Central Park Gardens (CPG)

Steering Committee Meeting

11:30 am – 1:00 pm, November 17, 2009

Members Present:
Jan Bower, Lisa Buckman, Jim Fowler, Emily Griswold, Gail Morris,

Dorothy Peterson, Willa Pettygrove, Peg Smith, Ruth Williams

1.
Updates


a.
UC Davis Community Service Fair, November 18

Emily asked for volunteers to work with Lisa and her at the Community Service Fair tomorrow.  They will be publicizing CPG volunteer opportunities at an exhibit table from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. at the ARC Pavilion on the UC Davis campus.  Ruth agreed to help.

b.
Schedule for December meeting

Because of the approaching holiday season, the next CPG meeting will be held on December 9 at the Community Chambers at 5th and B Streets, next to the Davis City Hall.

c.
U.S. Bicycling Hall of Fame landscape

Emily has agreed to help Ken Hiatt, Deputy City Manager, with plantings on the north side of the Bicycling Hall of Fame.  This activity will be wrapped into the Saturday, December 5 workday at the Gardens.
d.
Tree well weed control

Martin Guerena wants volunteer help with weed control and to avoid the use of Round-up in the tree wells in Central Park.  The well areas around the base of trees, such as the sycamore, would have to be weeded by hand.  The general opinion was that this is a lot of work and unless cardboard is used and then mulch, the weeds would return very rapidly and require continuous work.  Ruth said she would talk to Rob Cain, City Arborist, about adding Central Park to the list of areas that Tree Davis serves in their young tree care program with the City.
2.
Public Art Grant Application

a.
Proposal to Davis Art Commission

Emily submitted a proposal to the Davis Civic Arts Commission for $4,000 for the children’s sculpture at the north end of the garden.  The Commission will be reviewing proposals on the second Monday in December and making their recommendations for funding in January.  Emily and Solomon Bassoff, Artwork Designer, will attend this meeting.  .Lisa suggested that Solomon bring a samples of his completed work, in addition to the drawing of the caterpillar, so that the Commission has a better idea of what he can do and how the sculpture will look when it is completed.
b.
Next step

If funding is granted, it was agreed that Solomon should attend a meeting of CPG Steering Committee members so we can discuss the sculpture in depth with him

3.
Fall Workdays

Workdays on Saturdays from 9 to 11 a.m. are scheduled for November 21, December 5 and December 19.  Emily is unable to lead the workday on Saturday, November 21 so she asked for volunteers to take the leadership role.  Gail Morris and Jan Bower volunteered to help.  Jim suggested that Mary Yaussy also be asked to work with them since she is more familiar with this role.  About 10 students from Alpha Phi Omega are expected to help with raking leaves and mulching.  Emily will be present for workdays on December 5 and 19.
4.
Education Programs
a.
Review of fall programs

Peg reported that the fall workshops were well attended.  There are some people who come regularly and more and more drop-ins from the Farmers Market.  They are picking up information from all over the garden.

b.
Plans for winter and spring

The six-month schedule for January through June workshops will be ready for distribution by the middle of December.  Peg is still looking for April and May workshop leaders.  Ruth volunteered to do a session on tree pruning.

5.
Vegetable Garden Area Improvements 
a.
Compost bin update

The compost bin on B Street will be made first.  Lisa will get long neck padlocks for the bins.  Peg will make wooden toggles for the padlock key, which will be left in the shed.  The same key that opens the compost bins will open the chipper shredder.  The bins will be set on a footing of concrete blocks and will be secured to the ground with rebar.  Wire mesh will be placed on the inside of the bins to hold the compost better and keep out rodents.
b.
Chipper shredder update

The chipper shredder is currently in Emily’s driveway and weighs about 100 pounds.  Jim volunteered to pick it up in his truck and deliver it to the garden if there was a way to easily lift it on to the back of the truck.  Lisa will contact Maintenance at the City to get help installing an anchor to the 3rd and B building for locking up the shredder.  It will probably take about two weeks to get this done because of the Thanksgiving holiday.  Emily thought we should aim for December 5 because there are a lot of leaves available right now that could be shredded for mulch.  Lisa will give Jim a key so that it can be done without one of the CPG committee members being present.
c.
Thermometer and rain gauge update

There is money from the Soroptomist grant for a thermometer and rain gauge so these have been ordered by Emily.  Both of the instruments will be set on posts.  They  are big elements and need sun, e.g., the estate thermometer is 2-3 feet long.  After much discussion, it was decided that we should wait until they arrive and then go to the garden and decide where to place them.

d.
Sundial plans


Emily had talked to Shaunie Briggs about making a sundial, which will be put into the vegetable garden where there are now rose bushes.  Since the sundial needs to be very solid and stationary, Gail suggested that we get Cache Creek Monuments in Woodland to do the base for the sundial, possibly of natural stone.  She will explore this prospect for us.  Emily thought working with Shaunie was a good idea because the gnomon will have to be made of metal.  She will talk further with her.  The meadow and vegetable garden get the most sun.  The committee favored the meadow for placement of the sundial.
6.
Interpretation
a.
Map review

Emily presented a draft of the map that will be used to identify the various elements of the garden.  It was decided that there should be a credit line on the map to the Elvenia J. Slosson Endowment Fund as a sponsor.  Other comments, corrections and additions were noted by Emily.
b.
Signage ideas

Emily handed out a list of ideas for interpretive signs for the seven areas of the garden:  Rose and Flower Garden, Sensory Garden, California Natives, Meadow, Vegetable Garden, Beneficial Insect and Waterwise Garden.  She would like to use the same process that is being used by the Arboretum, i.e., asking questions that show the “mysteries of the garden,” and add meaning to the person viewing it.  For example, why is this plant important and why was it placed here rather than somewhere else in the garden?  We have until the end of June to spend the rest of the Slosson money designated for signage.  A committee was appointed to work on this project, to include Willa, Jan and Ruth.  Others suggested were one or two Master Gardeners not on the committee, Integrated Pest Management Specialist Martin Guerena and Warren Roberts, retired Arboretum Superintendent.  Willa suggested starting the process by defining what learning (interpretive) objectives we might have for various signs.  She proposed that we include City staff and others in the sign design process, translating City policy (e.g. IPM) into goals for interpretation.  This gives some direction to our efforts to interpret the garden’s plantings for our visitors.
7.
Open House Review

Dorothy had written some notes on the Fall Festival on November 17, which she shared with us for our consideration (see below). 
Prepared by,

Jan Bower, Secretary

CPG Steering Committee

Fall Festival Notes, November 17, 2009
by Dorothy Peterson

· Business Sponsors:  A total of six scarecrows were made for a Davis Downtown Business.  This is three more than last year.

· Event Coordinator Carrie Juchau and family built a man, sitting in a lawn chair reading a newspaper for The Davis Enterprise.  This scarecrow was also placed in the CPG two weeks prior to the event for advertising.  The scarecrow was traded for printed advertising of the Avenue of Scarecrows prior to the event.

· Allocation of Funds:  Revenue:  $1,462 ($559 more than last year).
· The CPG asked to be included in the DFM fall festival.  Carrie, Randii and Emily Griswold joined efforts to change the layout of the Avenue of Scarecrows and bring more CPG activities to the Fall Festival.  Most activities were targeted to an adult audience.  The overall goal was to increase traffic in the CPG so the community has a greater awareness of its progress and beauty.

· The Avenue of Scarecrows layout was converted from the traditional “cul de sac” to an open ended “thoroughfare,” which increased traffic through both ends of the Avenue.  It was also widened so that hay rows came straight out from the rock walls.  A center row was still needed for scarecrow placement and the DFS banners and tables were located in the middle of a center row.
· The Avenue of Scarecrow banners were placed along the CPG fencing this year.  The traditional location for these banners was not available because Davis wanted to continue acknowledgement of the “America’s Best Farmer’s Market” with the existing banners.  Although the Avenue of Scarecrow banners were relocated, the combination of banners and pre-event scarecrows in the CPG conveniently drew more attention to the CPG.  It actually worked out just fine and had no negative repercussion.

· Three scarecrows were showcased in the CPG during four Farmer’s Markets (twoWednesdays and two Saturdays), two weeks prior to the event.  It drew attention to the event banners and provided pre-event advertising.  Placement near the eating patio was significantly effective.  Residents commented about how “cool” the scarecrows looked.
· Alpha Phi Omega volunteers were on point to insure all scarecrows had a completed bidding sheet BEFORE the parent volunteer left.  This helped immensely with early set-up and finish and clean-up.

· The highest concentration of bidding occurred between 9:30 a.m. and 12 p.m. (noon).
· Once again, dog poop was a problem.  The Event Coordinator just needs to bring some plastic bags to pick it up if the community members do no -- to avoid unpleasant experiences with children and families.
